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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
September 13, 2019
Disability Network Capital Area, Lansing MI
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Alex Darr, Yvonne Fleener, Charles (Will) Harrison Jr, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner.
SILC Voting Members Absent: Gabriella Burman, Kelsey Kleimola.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: Lisa Kisiel (BSBP), Bill Addison (MRS).
SILC Staff: Steve Locke, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Darma Canter, Elanor Canter, Brian Dian, Joe Harcz, Charlyss Ray.
SILC BUSINESS MEETING

A. Andres called the meeting to order, 9:00 am. A. Andres welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made. A quorum was present.
AGENDA
The September 13, 2019 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed, one amendment was made to include Accommodation Request at the beginning of each meeting.
Motion by G. Ashlock, seconded by M. Pierce to approve the September 13, 2019 Agenda as amended. Carried.

The June 14, 2019 SILC Council Business Meeting Draft minutes.

Motion by G. Ashlock, seconded by T. Metzmaker to approve the June 14, 2019 meeting minutes as presented. Carried.

The June 13, 2019 SILC New Member Orientation Meeting minutes.

Motion by T. Metzmaker, seconded by G. Ashlock to approve the June 13, 2019 SILC New Member Orientation meeting minutes as presented. Carried.

Public Comment was given by Darma Canter, Eleanor Canter and Joe Harcz.
Staff Report ~ Steve Locke

Appointments

·  I continue working with the Governor's Appointments Office regarding Council composition requirements and upcoming appointment terms at the end of this year we will have one vacancy when Gabriella finishes the second term and three Council members up for amendment Aaron and Alex Darr and Mairead Warner and we will continue it through the network and the consumer groups and the SILC website and Facebook page.  
Accounting Update

· Our accounting update on the Richard Hartwick issue as we went over in the last meeting since our last meeting Richard has been sentenced 10‑30 years in prison for embezzlement from the Blue Water Center for Independent Living.  His trial and sentence only included charges for the funds embezzled from the blue water CIL not SILC.  I will continue working with the Michigan State police on this issue and additional charges will probably be brought against Mr. Hartwick from funds embezzled from SILC and potentially other entities and keep us updated on any new developments as we push forward with trying to recruit our funds from Mr. Hartwick.
ILRU Technical Assistance

· Technical assistance I continued working to address longstanding issues brought up by consumer advocates regarding multiple issues with SILC and the Michigan CILs.  As you know I've been attempting to broker a facilitated and mediated meeting between the groups with ACL at the table.  However, this effort has been put on hold as requested by the CIL directors.  If we have any more forward movement, I will bring it to the Council and bring progress we are able to make on that front. 
Budgets and Contracts

· A draft of 2019‑2020 budget which retains the third staffing position that has been vacant, I'll be developing a job description for a Director of Communications and facilitation for Council consideration and later on in today's meeting we will go through that proposed budget on line item by line item so you have an understanding of what we are asking for.
Meetings

· Since our last Council meeting I've attempted the CIL net CIL users groups meeting and offered technical assistance to the group and Disability Network of Mid‑Michigan in collaboration with the CIL network and DSE we opened user portals for the DSE and the CIL network for access to the net CIL statewide database for ease of sharing information and collecting collaborating on CIL and CIL service data and allowed for closer collaboration between SILC and the CIL network on CIL level data and attempted the Nicole conference in Washington D.C. if you are not familiar with that that is national Council on Independent it's the nationwide association for centers for Independent across the country.  This is my first time attending this national conference and I strongly encourage Council members to consider attending.  I attended the legislative workshops in queer working shops diversity reception the march and rally at the U.S. capitol and that alone is worth the price to go there.  If you have never been with a large group of over 2000 people and marched and the nation capitol for disability rights, it's really a powerful moment and I would really encourage Council members who are interested to attend the next one or one of the upcoming ones over the next few years.

· I also at attended roles and responsibilities workshop.  Our training budget line item allows for each Council member to attend an out of state conference once every three to four years while on the Council.  There are in state conferences that are available to you too.  So that is what our training line item is for, we want to make sure that we have continued opportunities for Council members to receive the training they need in order to be more effective Council members.  There are to conference opportunities coming up.

· There is the April conference that is going to be held in Grand Rapids at the Amway grand from October 25‑28.  Again, April stands for the association of programs for rural Independent and Michigan is hosting that conference this year.  It's coming up, next month and if you have any interest in attending that get with Tracy and she can get you registered and if you need hotel accommodation or other accommodations, she can make those for you.  It is over a weekend.  Which is a little bit different and I think it's a Friday through a Monday.  Yeah, I think it is.  But it's October 25‑28, I'm sorry, yeah 25‑28.  This is a conference that just has been confirmed is the SILC Congress and that is going to be held in San Diego this year from February 24‑26.  The SILC Congress is a gathering of all the SILCs from around the nation for a three‑day period, we typically have ILRU there providing workshops and trainings and typically the administration on community living there is also.  This year Regina and Corina styles were there Regina is our program person for ACL all things related to the approval of our SPIL and our budget so it's an opportunity to meet face‑to‑face with our oversight folks from the Government.  Also, the folks that provide technical assistance to SILCs and the CILs.

· We typically send four SILC delegates to the Congress.  And again, if you are interested please let Tracy know as soon as possible.  Typically, the SILC chair and the director will attend but if there is interest for new members there is more interest from new members, I will pull back and allow new members to attend that.  I've been to three congresses over the past 11 years, I went this year, so if there is more interest from new Council members in attending that I will open my slot up for you to do so.

· I also participate in monthly SILC speak teleconferences which are facilitated by ILRU.  These are monthly one-hour phone calls for all SILC executive directors around the nation and also Council members are encouraged to join those.  Each one has a selected topic and those calls are facilitated typically by ILRU or Ann McDaniel who is the SILC executive director in West Virginia.

· I've also been participating in the monthly employment first stakeholder meetings and also participated in the arc Michigan annual disability policy seminar.  Last time meetings I spoke with Tracy and as soon as this meeting is over, we are going to open up a zoom meeting account and get away from the free teleconferencing services so all future committee meetings and business meetings will be through zoom meeting.  There are so many more features to that you can have web cams you can see people live across the top of the screen, you can do live presentations, you can share your screen and power points with those folks that are par 'tis participating by phone and there are a lot more features but most of all its stable and we don't have calls being dropped and causing people not to be able to participate in the way that they need to.
Recommendations

· Ongoing Council training, our working lunch during our business meetings is set aside for Council development and training.  And me or Tracy let us know if there are particular topics of interest to you or future trainings to help you be a more effective Council member.  Today we will watch an ILRU training called involving the community decisions data gathering for SILCs another training session is to bring someone in from the Attorneys Office to do Council training on the Michigan Open Meetings Act and Michigan Freedom of Information Act that will allow Council members to directly ask questions of the Attorney Office as FOIA and Open Meetings Act applies to non‑profits and entities such as ourselves here in Michigan.
Reminders 

· I like to remind our Council members that your SILC e‑mail address must be related to SILC communications and SILC business; our Council is subject to Open Meetings Act including committee meetings and subject to FOIA also all Council e‑mails must be in the archives in event of FOIA request
Executive Committee Report ~ Aaron Andres
· We met on August 30th by teleconference.  We set up this meeting agenda. 
Finance Committee Report ~ Theresa Metzmaker
· We reviewed the year to date financials and the draft FY2020 budget.
· Our budget is a reimbursement budget so if we don't expend it, we don't draw it down and should zero out at the end of the year.
Motion by Y. Fleener, 2nd by A. Andres to table the approval of August 28th, 2019 Finance Committee Minutes until they can be reviewed.  (Roll call vote ~ Yes ~ A. Andres, G. Ashlock, Y. Fleener, W. Harrison, T. Metzmaker, M. Pierce, M. Warner. No ~ P. Sterling) Carried.
SPIL Committee Report ~ Mark Pierce
· We met twice this quarter.

· We discussed the dashboard for 2017‑19 Efficient IL Program Goal Objective 4-7. Objective 4, Steve had given a verbal report about attending the SILC Congress and we would like more information as to what happened during the conference.  

· Objective 5, the progress on the Disability Network Academy (DNA).  The request was to have someone present and report out the progress of the DNA and how the designated $40,000 was spent.

· Objective 6, Lisa from BSBP will be providing her report today.

· Objective 7, Quality Assurance protocols remain in development. We need to find out more information.

· Employment Goals, Objective 1-5. One of the requests we have moving forward is that the numbers need to be updated if we are going to have monitoring of the employment portion of the SPIL.          

· Objective 2, zero data recorded, we need to work on that.  There was a recommendation that we need to review and modify it or remove it from the SPIL.  

· Objective 3, sub-minimum wage, SILC in partnership with the Michigan CILs will work toward implementation of public policy that compensates people with disabilities at an equal wage to those without disabilities.  The committee is requesting the SILC Council engage with The CIL Network to find out how the CILs are addressing the need for sub minimum wage advocacy.

· Objective 4, Career ACCESS Pilot Project, we recommend removing from the next SPIL.

· Objective 5, IL Network educate business community on value of hiring people with disabilities. We recommend removing from the next SPIL.
· Long-term Supports, Objective 1, Community Transitions Core Service. In October 2018, the whole NFT Program got redesigned, facility transition, community service transition, billing, the way of offering services has changed and we have to get some clarification on how we are going to measure that.

· Inclusive & Accessible Communities, Objective 2, Common Disability Agenda, forums were held around the state a couple of years ago and we need to find the data that was collected so it can be used with our monitoring. One suggestion was to have full town hall meetings throughout the state.

· Objective 3, ADA Coordinators, we want to make sure that there is an ADA Coordinator at each CIL.  

· Emergency Preparedness, we have very little data.
· We need to make sure in the next SPIL we have outcomes as opposed to outputs.  
Motion by G. Ashlock, seconded by Y. Fleener to accept and place on file the staff report, Executive Committee Report and SPIL Committee Report as presented. Carried.
Michigan Rehabilitation Services (MRS) ~ Bill Addison
· MRS has been transferred to Department of Labor and Economic Opportunity.

· Jeff Donofrio is the Director of Department of Labor and Economic Opportunity.

· Over the weekend staff attended a Works Conference and had the benefit of talking with Governor Whitmer. She explained her vision to link services altogether under one roof to interact with each other and better serve our customers.
Bureau of Services for Blind Persons (BSBP) ~ Lisa Kisiel

· As a result of the Executive Order 2019-13, BSBP and MRS along with several bureaus and agencies are co-locating in the same department.
· BSBP has begun meeting with other partners to discuss writing their unified State Plan.
· Currently we are serving about 97 individuals who are utilizing Independent Part B Services, those are folks that are not vocational, and they do not meet the criteria for those who are Independent receiving Independent Older Blind Services (ILOB) so those are folks that will need some services in order to maintain their independence.
· We are serving approximately 832‑VR clients and 477 ILOB clients for this fiscal year.   
· BSBP has had a longstanding contract with Detroit Receiving Hospital.  BSBP has decided that we are not able to renew that contract so we will be as of September 30 that program will no longer exist.  However, we are working with our community partners, our staff, and obviously our customers to make sure that we are continuing their programming and continuing the services that we were previously providing.   

· BSBP is making sure that our training centers have a focus on competitive integrated employment. So, we are working with our training center, doing some strategic planning to make sure that everything we do has an employment feel.  
· We did the 21st Century Transportation Program in combination with our partners from the national federation for the blind which was awesome.
· We are also doing a Blind and Socially Savvy Program in Detroit in November. Tt's all about how to handle yourself in social situations, how to incorporate yourself into a conversation, how to just even simple things.  How to navigate using your cane and handling a tray and food and you know and having a conversation at the same time and we invite business partners to that conversation.

IL Network Update ~ Mark Pierce

· The Network is working on closing out this fiscal year and the real big thing is working with indirect costs/cost allocation. 

· The CILs are also working on getting funding mechanisms together and working closely with MRS for the next fiscal year. 
Working Lunch ~ ILRU training called “Involving the Community Decisions Data Gathering for SILCs”
NEW BUSINESS
Executive Committee Treasurer Election.
· Theresa Metzmaker stepped down as Treasurer due to family commitments. A new Treasurer needs to be elected.

· Nominations were taken for the Treasurer position. Y. Fleener was nominated for Treasurer. No other nominations were recommended. Y. Fleener accepted the nomination.

Motion by G. Ashlock, seconded by M. Pierce to elect Y. Fleener as Treasurer. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Yvonne Fleener, Will Harrison, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner) Carried.
Elect SILC Representative on the Michigan Council for Rehabilitation Services.
· Aaron Andres nominated himself to serve as the SILC Representative on the Michigan Council for Rehabilitation Services. 
· There were no other nominations.
Motion by G. Ashlock, seconded by M. Pierce to elect A. Andres to serve as the SILC Representative on the Michigan Council for Rehabilitation Services. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Yvonne Fleener, Will Harrison, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner) Carried.
Award of Auditing Services Contract
· Three RFQ’s were received. Altuit, Maner Costerisan and the ALG Group.
· Steve Locke evaluated the proposals and recommends the award of a three-year contract to the ALG Group to provide auditing services for the corporation starting with this fiscal year that is about to end.
Motion by Y. Fleener, seconded by M. Pierce to award a three-year contract to the ALG Group to provide auditing services for the SILC Corporation beginning FY2019. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Glen Ashlock, Alex Darr, Yvonne Fleener, Will Harrison, Theresa Metzmaker, Mark Pierce, Patricia Sterling, Mairead Warner) Carried.
Discussion and Approval of SPIL Writing Team
· Andres read a letter he received from the Network of CILs. CIL Network Position on Developing the 2021-2023 SPIL Per federal code (45 CFR § 1329.17(d)(1)), the State plan must be jointly developed by the chairperson of the SILC, and the directors of the CILs, after receiving public input from individuals with disabilities and other stakeholders throughout the State. Given that the SPIL must be jointly developed, the CIL directors take the position that the process to write the SPIL also be jointly developed. In FY 2016, the SPIL received unanimous approval of the CIL directors, which goes beyond the federal requirement of 51% of CIL director signatories. This signified a collective commitment to move together lockstep in improving the lives of people with disabilities throughout Michigan. As partners in promoting full participation, equal access, independent living and economic self-sufficiency for people with disabilities, we believe that we should once again aim for unanimous approval of the FY 2021-2023 SPIL. Unanimous approval of the SPIL can only be gained when the SILC and CIL directors approach the development of the SPIL as equal partners. Therefore, it is our position that representatives from each body serve as the architects of a process for jointly developing the SPIL. Once this process has been jointly developed, then it is vital to create opportunities for consumers and other stakeholders to provide input regarding independent living barriers encountered and recommend solutions to mitigate barriers. We believe strongly that the best SPIL development process can be co-designed when we approach it as equal partners. We value collaboration, transparency and communication with all of our partners. SILC is a primary partner of the CIL Network, and we value the contribution SILC delivers to the Independent Living program. In addition, it is also our position that the consumer voice is best solicited in a broad manner, and that consumer representatives on a SPIL writing committee should only be considered after discussion and agreement by both parties. We are confident that this course will yield the most comprehensive approach in seeking consumer and stakeholder input. We respectfully request that no action be taken that impacts, nor directs, the SPIL development process until the SILC and CIL delegates can convene to co-architect a process that reflects the federal regulations which require joint development of the plan.
· Discussion.
· What we were proposing in initial talks is that all SPIL writing team meetings would be open to the public, the phone line would be open and we would have public comment at the beginning and at the end of each SPIL writing session in addition to the public forums, the town halls the virtual town halls for getting public input, we would have public input during the writing team meetings as well.

· We need to convene the SPIL committee next week so the committee can discuss the development of the writing team and then get that rolling.
Approval of 2020 SILC Budget

· 2020 SILC Budget was reviewed.
· We are looking at an increase of about 40,000.  The majority of that comes from the SPIL support line item.  Because we are moving into a SPIL writing year.

· This budget has been forwarded to MRS and to BSBP for their review.

Motion by Y. Fleener, 2nd by G. Ashlock to approve the 2020 SILC Budget as presented. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, G. Ashlock, Y. Fleener, W. Harrison, T. Metzmaker, M. Pierce, P. Sterling, M. Warner) Carried.
Establish Ad Hoc Committee to Review and Update SILC Bylaws

· Currently the SILC's Bylaws are written to establish the corporation as two separate entities.
· We have received direct instruction guidance from ACL that the SILC is one entity corporation is a nonprofit is a technical function in order for us to have employees, we need to find a way to merge this language in the Bylaws so that we are operating as one entity, open to the public, open meetings act compliance and FOIA compliant.

· Aaron Andres asked for recommendation from the Council members that would like to participate on this ad hoc committee.

· Recommending to the Chair that we put that as an agenda item on the next Executive Committee meeting.
Motion by Y. Fleener, 2nd by M. Warner to add Review and Update SILC Bylaws to the next SILC Executive Committee Meeting Agenda. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ A. Andres, G. Ashlock, A. Darr, Y. Fleener, W. Harrison, T. Metzmaker, M. Pierce, P. Sterling, M. Warner) Carried.
Executive Order Update
· Our Executive Order as written has been interpreted by the current state administration as not needing to appoint Ex-Officios, ILRU had assistance with rewriting the Executive Order and reaching out to the Governor Legal Team to get it revised and approved.  Steve Locke has been trying to go through the Appointment's Office but clearly that is not the path that this needs to go through, so Steve is going to be reaching out to the Governor's Legal Team to start in on the revisions that have been done to the Executive Order based on ILRU's review and the Council's review.

SILC Business Meeting Dates Discussion and Approval

· Discussion.
· Steve Locke and Tracy Brown will sit down and figure out the best day and time for future meetings.
OLD BUSINESS
SILC Technical Amendment Update
· ACL has accepted it and no further action is required.
Public Comment was given by Darma Canter, Eleanor Canter and Joe Harcz.
ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 2:49 p.m.                               

